
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – May 5, 2008 – 8:28 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
Penny Taylor, Vice Mayor Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
 William Willkomm, III 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Alan Parker 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Ellie Krier 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Harry Coleman 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Mitzi Francis 
Stephen Weeks, Technology Director Chris Thornton 
Russell Adams, CRA Executive Director Alan Ryker 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Doug Finlay 
Ron Wallace, Construction Mgmt. Director Jesse Housman 
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager Taylor Wells 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Jim Goehler 
Elizabeth Rogers, Interim Deputy City Clerk Sid Kalmans 
Gregg Strakaluse, Engineering Manager Jack Wert 
Bob Middleton, Acting Public Works Director Beth Ressler 
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Marianne Megela 
David Lykins, Community Services Director Gloria Kovacs 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Dorothy Hirsch 
John Allen Jim Boula 
Richard Klaas Willie Anthony 
William Kroeschell Sam Saad 
Jon Kukk Lois Selfon 
James Doane Lodge McKee 
Sharon Kenny Media: 
John Staiger Jenna Buzzacco, Naples Daily News 
Lou Vlasho  
Alexandria Sulecki Other interested citizens and visitors. 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 
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SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 
No changes. 
PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
(8:29 a.m.)  Alan Parker, 741A Third Street South, referenced questions regarding the leasing 
of the airport property, which he provided to Council (Attachment 1), and requested that a 
written response be provided.   
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 4 
JOINT MEETING WITH COMMITTEE / BOARD CHAIRS.  THE PURPOSE IS TO 
FACILITATE COMMUNICATION, GOALS, AND ACCOMPLISHMENTS OF THE 
VARIOUS BOARDS AND COMMITTEES.  (It is noted for the record that written statements 
prepared by the Chairs are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  
Participants included the following: John Allen, Naples Airport Authority (NAA); Richard 
Klaas, Planning Advisory Board (PAB); William Kroeschell, Moorings Bay Citizens Advisory 
Committee; Jon Kukk, Design Review Board (DRB); Lois Selfon, Community Services 
Advisory Committee (CSAB); Lodge McKee, Board of Directors of Carver Finance, Inc.; James 
Doane (Vice Chair) East Naples Bay Special Taxing District Advisory Committee; and Sharon 
Kenny, Public Art Advisory Committee (PAAC).   
 
Following comments from the above cited Chairs, Council Member Willkomm noted the 
absence of Code Enforcement Board and Citizens Police Review Board Chairs.  Mayor Barnett 
stated that while these individuals had been notified of that meeting, additional discussion could 
take place later during correspondence and communication. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 5 
JOINT MEETING WITH COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE (CRAAB) AND FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH ACTION COMMITTEE 
(FASAC) CHAIRS.  Participants offering comment were: Lou Vlasho, Chair of the Community 
Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board (CRAAB) and Council Member Willkomm, Chair of 
the Fifth Avenue South Advisory Committee (FASAC).  (It is noted for the record that a written 
statement submitted by Chairman Vlasho is contained in the file for this meeting in the City 
Clerk’s Office.)  
 
Following update of FASAC and its responsibilities, Council Member Willkomm recommended 
either expanding its membership to include two at-large members, or abolishing the body due to 
duplication of functions with other boards and committees.  He further requested an opinion 
from Planning Director Robin Singer with regard to these alternatives prior to any action by 
Council.  Council Members Sorey and Sulick agreed.  Council Member Heitmann also expressed 
interest in reviewing the membership of CRAAB to include citywide representation; Council 
Member Sulick agreed, suggesting consideration of a coordinator for commercial areas in the 
City.  Vice Mayor Taylor also concurred that a broader scope with regard to these bodies would 
be beneficial and commended Council Member Willkomm for his candor in suggesting the 
possible abolishment of FASAC as an alternative.  Mayor Barnett suggested this matter be added 
to a future regular meeting agenda for discussion prior to Council’s summer recess. 
 
In further discussion, Mr. Vlasho expressed continued support of street closures for special 
events but noted that parking remains an issue, therefore recommending the continued leasing of 
the Naples Women’s Club parking lot.  Council Member Willkomm suggested a temporary 
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moratorium on valet parking permits until November 1, so as to allow the City to formulate a 
policy in that regard.  Council Member Sorey explained that such an action should be scheduled 
for discussion during that week’s regular meeting; Council concurred. 

Consensus that staff research possible abolishment of Fifth Avenue South 
Action Committee (FASAC). 

Recess:  10:52 a.m. to 11:09 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Members Price and Willkomm 
who returned at 11:10 a.m. 
..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 6 
RIVERSIDE CIRCLE MASTER PLAN AND GORDON RIVER GREENWAY.  THE 
PROPOSED LONG-TERM PROJECT IS A JOINT EFFORT INVOLVING THE CITY, 
COLLIER COUNTY, AND THE SOUTHWEST FLORIDA LAND PRESERVATION 
TRUST FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF CITY-OWNED PROPERTY ON THE 
GORDON RIVER, A PEDESTRIAN CROSSING OVER THE GORDON RIVER, AND A 
“GREENWAY” TRAIL.  Construction Management Director Ronald Wallace utilized an 
electronic presentation to provide a brief update regarding the Riverside Circle Master Plan (city 
government uses) and the Gordon River Greenway crossing (a printed copy of which is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office).  Director Wallace specifically 
addressed two parcels, the first being the waterfront located to the north of the Pulling property, 
and the second being located to the west, inside Riverside Circle and south of the Community 
Development Building (Attachment 2).  He cited the following intended uses: Greenway 
crossing; public park, access and parking; material staging and storage; recycling facilities; storm 
debris collection area; and access to the Gordon River for the Naples Rowing Association.   
 
The western area inside Riverside Circle, per deed restrictions, must house materials within a 
structure, therefore, should it become feasible, a 15,000 square foot building for the transfer of 
recyclables and other debris (Attachment 3) could be considered at a cost of approximately $2-
million.  Currently this activity occurs on the eastern parcel and occasionally wind borne refuse 
presents a problem.  Noting that deed restrictions had however been rescinded of the waterfront 
property, Mr. Wallace reviewed the proposed design which maintains an area for Public Works 
staging, which would be fenced and landscaped, and also a public park.  He pointed out a 60-foot 
wide access easement, received as a result of the Pulling property litigation, which lies along the 
southern boundary of the parcel to within 100 feet of the water’s edge and is to be utilized as a 
roadway with sidewalks and bicycle pathway as access to the park (Attachment 4).  As a passive 
park with open space, the Greenway (sidewalk and bicycle pathway) would enter the park and 
cross the Gordon River at one of three locales (see Attachment 4).  The small peninsula would 
remain as the Rowing Association’s access to the Gordon River, with construction of restrooms, 
gazebos, picnic areas, and a storage building for canoes and kayaks.  The current design provides 
30 parking spaces, while the final number needed would be determined by the actual size of the 
Greenway as it transverses the property; however, additional spaces could be provided with 
overflow areas.   
 
In response to Mayor Barnett, Director Wallace explained that the Pulling family had 
communicated to Collier County its interest in the construction of a marine-related recreational 
facility to be located on the parcel directly to the south of the City’s parcel under discussion.  If 
the ongoing discussions between these parties prove to be fruitful, Mr. Wallace pointed out, the 
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City must then coordinate with the County in this regard.  Mayor Barnett suggested that City 
Manager William Moss contact County Manager James Mudd to ascertain whether the County 
desired such a facility; Council concurred.   
 
Mr. Wallace reviewed the three options for the location of the Greenway crossing (see 
Attachment 5), noting that a Planned Development and Environment Study (PD&E) was 
currently underway to comply with federal application requirements to seek a $1.5-million grant.  
Furthermore, he said, Collier County had agreed to fund the crossing structure via Conservation 
Collier monies, although a referendum may be necessary to allow this as its funding, per County 
ordinance, is to be used to purchase land for conservation use, he added.  While Council could 
indicate a preferred alignment, the final decision would be based upon the outcome of the PD&E 
Study.  Additionally, the eastern riverbank would involve a boardwalk at the point of crossing 
due to the mangrove swamp, which must be transversed to join the Greenway.  Director Wallace 
also explained that the three Greenway connection options are approximately the same in length 
with a similar cost of approximately $2-million overall.   
 
He further noted that a timber bridge structure is preferred by all involved so as to maintain a 
rustic look to blend with its surroundings, although concrete pilings are recommended.  The 12-
foot wide bridge would accommodate a 10-foot wide pathway, thereby allowing railings and 
clearance along each side for safety; the height would be the same as the nearby Gordon River 
Bridge.  In response to Council Member Willkomm, he confirmed that the depth of the water in 
the area varies.  John Staiger, former City Natural Resources Manager, advised Council that the 
depth was three to five feet.   
Public Comment:  (11:31 a.m.)  Ellie Krier, representing Southwest Florida Land 
Preservation Trust, listed the following commitments relative to the Gordon River Greenway: 

• Building community awareness of the project; 
• Obtaining a north-to-south master plan of the entire project;  
• Inventorying the entire project (Ms. Krier further noted that the Conservancy of 

Southwest Florida had already drafted its master plan, the Caribbean Zoo had formulated 
a tentative master plan, and Collier County would provide a conceptual master plan so 
that fundraising can move forward.); 

• Insuring a consistent design throughout the project; 
• Pursuing grant funding (Ms. Krier pointed out that a $.25-million grant from an 

individual is to be assigned for the City’s crossing of the Gordon River); 
• Hosting a website (gordonrivergreenway.org), within which each element of the project 

would designate a contact person and a provide a copy of its portion of the master plan; 
and 

• Offering to act as the sole source coordinator whereby all permit applications would be 
presented in one package for consideration, but the permits would nevertheless remain 
with each jurisdiction.   

In response to Mayor Barnett, Ms. Krier explained that with the momentum currently enjoyed by 
the project, it was hoped that it would be completed within five years; to Council Member 
Heitmann she indicated that she would obtain from the two inter-jurisdictional greenways their 
agreement documents with regard to maintenance and liability.  Ms. Krier also recommended a 
joint meeting with her organization, the City and County Managers, and a representative of the 
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Pulling family, to facilitate discussion regarding the use of the Pulling property as a marine 
facility as referenced above.   
 
Council Member Sulick pointed out that the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) has 
greenway funding available; Mrs. Sulick further suggested that the Greenway crossing be 
presented as the City’s priority for receiving grant funding from the MPO; Council concurred.   

Consensus to present Gordon River Greenway crossing as the City’s priority to 
the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) with regard to grant funding. 

SANDPIPER STREET IMPROVEMENTS ...................................................................ITEM 7 
A REDESIGNED STREET ENHANCMENT PROJECT THAT RECOMMENDS 
REMOVAL OF PARKING SPACES ADJACENT TO PRIVATELY OWNED BOAT 
DOCKS ON SNAIL BAY.  City Manager William Moss explained that numerous concerns 
regarding the proposed parking plan for the area adjacent to the Snail Bay docks had been noted 
subsequent to Council’s discussion of the matter on March 31.  Construction Management 
Director Ronald Wallace pointed out that four parallel parking space had originally been planned 
thereby allowing landscaping enhancements along the dock area.  Owners of the docks had 
however expressed concern with the limited amount of parking to be provided, resulting in a 
recommendation that parking on the grass would therefore remain unchanged.  Landscaping 
would nevertheless occur where possible (Attachment 6) and no parking would be allowed on 
the sidewalk, Mr. Wallace said.  In addition, signage to this effect would be installed and 
violators cited.  This particular option would also be more cost effective, he said, freeing $36,000 
in funding for other areas of the Sandpiper Street improvement project.  Mr. Wallace assured 
Council that ample space is nevertheless available for boaters to park their motor vehicles 
without doing so on the sidewalk and that residents of the area support this amendment of the 
design.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Mr. Wallace explained that, if necessary, irrigation would be 
provided only to those areas landscaped by the City, and that the dock owners would maintain 
the greenspace currently used for parking.  Mr. Wallace pointed out that the issue is whether the 
docks should have been sold without provision of parking spaces, and Vice Mayor Taylor asked 
that the City Attorney research whether this situation should be allowed to continue should the 
docks be sold in the future; Council concurred. 

Consensus that the City Attorney research the practice of the subject docks 
being sold without provision of parking spaces and whether this current 
practice should be grandfathered.  

Public Comment:  (11:50 a.m.)  Harry Coleman, 1322 Chesapeake Avenue C-4 and Mitzi 
Francis, 256 Aqua Court, waived comment. 

Consensus to proceed as recommended by staff. 
INTERVIEW WITH PLANNING ADVISORY BOARD (PAB) CANDIDATE ........ITEM 8 
Deputy City Clerk Jessica Rosenberg explained that currently one vacancy exists on the Planning 
Advisory Board (PAB) and that candidate Samuel Saad was present for interview.  Following the 
above interview, Council Member Sorey received clarification from Mrs. Rosenberg that should 
alternate Gloria Kovacs, who had previously expressed interest in a fulltime member position, be 
appointed, the alternate position would then need to be advertised for candidates. 
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............................................................................................................................................ITEM 12 
PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO SECTION 2.4 PRESIDING OFFICER – MAYOR – 
VICE MAYOR.  THE DISCUSSION WILL CENTER ON A PROPOSAL TO 
SCHEDULE A CITY CHARTER AMENDMENT REFERENDUM CLARIFYING THE 
TERM “ABSENCE” AS IT RELATES TO THE CITY CHARTER GRANTED POWERS 
OF THE MAYOR.  Council Member Willkomm explained that following review of 
information provided by staff, he did not believe formation of a Charter Committee to be 
necessary, but nevertheless reiterated his concern that the term absent should be defined as 
outside the boundaries of Collier County; in those instances, he said, the Vice Mayor should be 
the decision maker, including during the Council’s summer recess should the Mayor be absent.  
This specific matter should therefore be placed on the fall general election ballot, he said.   
 
Council Member Sorey disagreed, saying that should a situation arise in which the Mayor is 
unable to communicate with staff, only then would the Vice Mayor automatically become the 
decision maker as the Charter (Section 2.4) presently indicates.  He further stated that to his 
knowledge, no abuse of this policy had occurred, noting his support for a committee to review 
the Charter to determine the need for any necessary amendment.  Mr. Sorey also pointed out that 
should the powers of the Vice Mayor be expanded, it may be necessary to revisit the method of 
appointment.   
 
Mayor Barnett stressed that at no time had communication been an issue when he was out of his 
office.  He noted the procedure for a Charter Committee appointment and said that, if pursued, a 
Charter review should take place once every ten years as in other municipalities.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor questioned the appropriateness of a $10,000 budget cited by City Manager 
William Moss for a public educational campaign (Attachment 7).  City Manager Moss noted that 
this figure had been based on past referendum experience and City Attorney Robert Pritt 
indicated that he recalled such an educational campaign occurring with a past referendum.  In 
response to Council Member Sulick, City Attorney Pritt also explained that the term liaison 
officer (Charter, Section 2.4) identifies the Mayor as the person with the powers of 
administration in dealing with the City Manager when Council is not in session.  Mr. Pritt 
thanked City Clerk Tara Norman for the information provided with regard to the history of this 
particular provision.  Council Member Price agreed with Mr. Pritt’s interpretation of the 
aforementioned section, stating that, upon review of the information provided, he could not 
support formation of a Charter Committee.  He however commended Council Member 
Willkomm for bringing his concerns to light.   
 
Council Member Heitmann expressed the belief that this discussion had stemmed from what she 
described as a lack of communication with regard to the incident involving the nesting of a 
Cooper’s hawk (City parking garage site at Sixth Avenue South and Eighth Street).  She 
therefore suggested that the policy statement be developed to deal with such instances, pointing 
out that although Council had given the City Manager certain direction, prior to the next 
regularly scheduled meeting, four or more Council Members had made known their objection to 
such direction going forward; Council Member Price agreed.   
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City Attorney Pritt cited Code of Ordinances Section 2-52 wherein the provision for special 
meetings is contained, pointing out that due notice is considered reasonable under the 
circumstances, but in no such instance under 24 hours.  Furthermore, he explained, since the 
above cited ordinance predates 1974 State legislation regarding municipalities, it can be 
amended without referendum.  City Clerk Tara Norman briefly explained the procedures in place 
regarding proper noticing of a meeting.  In response to Council Member Sorey, Mr. Pritt also 
pointed out that, per an Attorney General’s Opinion, Council Members would not be precluded 
from ascertaining whether a majority would concur with holding a special meeting; however, 
discussions beyond this would constitute a violation of the Sunshine Law (Chapter 286, Florida 
Statutes).  City Clerk Norman recalled that special meetings called in this manner had occurred 
in the 1970’s.   
 
Council Member Willkomm noted that while his concern is not personal, he reiterated that his 
issue involves decision making when the Mayor travels outside County boundaries; he further 
said that, in his opinion, the Vice Mayor should be considered the liaison.  He reiterated his 
desire that this matter be brought before the voters.  Council Member Sulick, while indicating 
agreement with the concept expressed by Mr. Willkomm, said that she believed limiting travel to 
the County line was too constricting and suggested that a policy statement defining absence be 
developed along with a formal chain of command, especially in the event of natural disasters.  
Council concurred.  City Attorney Pritt pointed out that a City emergency operations plan 
already exists and is updated annually; he also pointed out that Chapter 14 of the Code of 
Ordinances addresses emergencies.  He urged that these materials be provided to the newly 
elected Council Members.   

Consensus not to pursue Charter amendment but to determine policy statement 
which can be adopted by ordinance. 

Council Member Willkomm expressed appreciation to Council for its consideration of his 
concerns. 
Recess:  12:41 p.m. to 12:46 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Members Willkomm and Sulick 
who returned at 12:47 p.m. and Council Member Heitmann who returned at 12:49 p.m. 
TRAFFIC CALMING.....................................................................................................ITEM 10 
FIRST DISCUSSED ON APRIL 14TH, SPECIFIC TRAFFIC CALMING ACTIVITIES 
PLANNED FOR CONSTRUCTION (TRAFFIC CIRCLES, CHICANES, ETC.) WILL BE 
DISCUSSED TO CLARIFY FUTURE ACTIVITIES.  Engineering Manager Gregg 
Strakaluse reviewed his April 25 memorandum (Attachment 8) and explained that staff desired 
direction as to the following actions: 

• Continue collection and analysis of speed and traffic volume data on the following: 
Crayton Road, West Boulevard, Neapolitan Way, Park Shore Drive, Old Trail Drive, and 
21st Avenue South; 

• Increase police enforcement programs on Crayton Road; 
• Install additional crosswalks and wheelchair ramps along Crayton Road; 
• Continue to assess traffic signal timing at Crayton Road and Park Shore Drive; 
• Continue to work with the North Naples Traffic Consortium and other neighborhood 

associations; and 
• Install a chicane at South Golf Drive and Third Street North. 

The above items would come before Council for final consideration in June, he added. 
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Council Member Price expressed concern with regard to moving forward with the South Golf 
Drive chicane, especially in light of current budgetary issues; he further noted that recent 
testimony had been heard by Council regarding North Crayton Road where residents at times 
experience difficulty accessing their homes due to the high traffic volume.  In response to Mayor 
Barnett, Manager Strakaluse confirmed that the Crayton Road situation had for some time been 
under study by Traffic Engineer George Archibald, although as a collector road, a viable design 
had not yet been developed.  Mr. Price reiterated his budgetary concern as well as the seriousness 
of the Crayton Road traffic issues; Council Member Sulick agreed, adding that she had been 
contacted by members of the Crayton Road Association who had indicated that they indeed have 
design plans to address the above referenced issues.  Council Member Heitmann also indicated 
contact with this group, stating that a former Crayton Road Association board member had told 
her that traffic calming plans had numerous times been submitted to City staff.  Mr. Strakaluse 
agreed, but also stressed that the Association plans involved diverting traffic into other 
neighborhoods, and Engineer Archibald must therefore ascertain the impact to all residents.  No 
recommendations have been developed as yet, he cautioned, as further study is needed.  Vice 
Mayor Taylor noted that since Crayton Road is designated as a collector street, staff would also 
be constrained with regard to the degree of traffic calming allowed per the City’s Comprehensive 
Plan.  If additional calming is needed, she said, the Comprehensive Plan may require 
amendment.  She also noted that, due to the amount of traffic, US 41 is nearing failure from a 
level of service standpoint.   
 
Council Member Willkomm agreed with Council Member Price with regard to limiting spending 
until a more comprehensive overview had been undertaken.  Mayor Barnett pointed out that the 
residents of South Golf Drive had followed the City’s process for obtaining traffic calming in 
their neighborhood and should not be penalized.  He also suggested a police officer be assigned 
to direct traffic on Crayton Road, especially at intersections with a four-way stop configuration; 
Manager Strakaluse agreed.   
 
In response to Council Member Sulick, Council Member Sorey noted that the Naples Beach 
Club and Golf Course retains off-duty police officers to direct traffic along the section of Gulf 
Shore Boulevard near South Golf Drive.  Furthermore, Mr. Strakaluse clarified, consensus by 
residents had been reached for a chicane at Third Street North, but not as it applied to Seventh 
Street North.  Vice Mayor Taylor took the position that South Golf Drive issues could however 
not be compared to those involving Crayton Road.  Mr. Strakaluse agreed, further pointing out 
that speeding is the principal issue on South Golf where traffic volume applies to Crayton.  Mr. 
Strakaluse also asserted that, apart from removing its collector status, everything possible had 
already been accomplished along Crayton. 
 
Council Member Sorey also agreed that South Golf Drive had followed the process for obtaining 
traffic calming and the project should move forward; it is contained in the budget and Crayton 
Road would involve further study and planning, along with additional public input, prior to 
action.   
 
In response to Council Member Heitmann, Mr. Strakaluse confirmed the need for a petition to be 
brought forward by a majority of stakeholders prior to approval and installation of traffic 
calming measures.  Vice Mayor Taylor suggested an overview regarding the capacity of 
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roadways bordering Crayton, followed by development of a conceptual design for possible 
traffic diversion that would ideally be to US 41.  Council Member Price, however, took the 
position that rather than level of service, the issue is quality of life for residents who reside along 
Crayton.  Vice Mayor Taylor also observed that Crayton could actually be viewed as two distinct 
roadways, with differing issues; Council Member Sulick agreed saying that the dividing line is 
Harbour Drive.  Council Member Sorey suggested a traffic analysis to determine the location and 
amount of traffic to be diverted from Crayton, and Mr. Price reiterated his concern with 
allocating funding for the South Golf Drive traffic calming at that time.  Mr. Strakaluse 
suggested that staff be allowed to formally submit a petition to Council in June with regard to 
South Golf Drive, and Vice Mayor Taylor requested that the cost of speed bumps versus the 
proposed chicane be provided to Council at that time.   
 
Manager Strakaluse pointed out that traffic had actually decreased along Crayton Road by 17% 
over the past three years and that staff would coordinate with the Naples Police & Fire 
Department (NPFD) to address speeding during the summer months; he also assured Council 
that analysis of these issues would continue.   

Consensus for staff to submit a traffic calming proposal for South Golf Drive 
and continue addressing Crayton Road  in this regard. 

REVISED IRRIGATION WATER AGREEMENT ....................................................ITEM 11 
THE AGREEMENTS ARE INTENDED FOR BULK USERS OF IRRIGATION WATER 
(GOLF COURSES) AND WILL REPLACE EXISTING AGREEMENTS.  City Manager 
William Moss indicated that staff had met with the area golf courses to review an irrigation 
(reclaimed/reuse) water agreement draft (Attachment 9) and that the take-or-pay provision had 
been the most controversial.  Staff now agrees that this provision could indeed be removed from 
the agreement, he said, and further noted deletion of the provision whereby the bulk user could 
terminate the contract should the City increase the rate by greater than 10% per year.  Acting 
Public Works Director Robert Middleton advised that references to minimum usage (see 
Attachment 9, paragraphs 12 and 15) were recommended for deletion.   
 
Attorney Chris Thornton, representing the Moorings Country Club and Bears Paw Country Club 
as well as the Naples Beach Hotel and Golf Club, gave a brief history of the cooperation between 
the City and the subject golf courses.  He then enumerated the following issues with the 
agreement: 

• Paragraph 2: “…initial period of 5 years…” should not have been deleted; it was 
suggested that while the renewal could be automatic, the term of agreement remain at 5 
years with a maximum of 20 years;  

• Paragraph 4: suggested including a provision stating that the City will pursue a method of 
blending water to improve the water quality, but not if this would mandate restricted 
water usage by the golf courses; 

• Paragraph 9: suggested the following additional provision: “Rate increases will be based 
upon a rate study.”, although a preferred method would be a fixed rate, or cap, 
determined for each 5-year period which would allow budgeting by the golf courses; 

• Paragraph 10: suggested that language be added providing for billing to be via certified 
mail and a 30 day cure period be allowed for payment prior cessation of service; 

• Paragraph 15(b): a courtesy notice be provided to users should contamination occur and 
delivery of the water continue or simply that it should not be used; 
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• It appears that if bulk users do not accept the irrigation (reuse/reclaimed) water for a 
consecutive three day period, the agreement could be terminated; he therefore requested 
provision that golf courses be protected from such an action; and  

• Additionally, the indemnity clause should be reviewed by legal counsel on both sides. 
City Attorney Robert Pritt explained that he and the City Manager would further review the 
agreement with Attorney Thornton and return to Council with recommendations.  Council 
Member Heitmann commended staff for its cooperation in working with the golf courses and the 
resulting agreement.   

Staff to further study irrigation agreement submitted by Attorney Chris 
Thornton. 

Recess:  1:26 p.m. to 1:37 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
SPECIAL EVENTS AND STREET CLOSURES ..........................................................ITEM 9 
DISCUSSION WILL CENTER PRIMARILY ON THE MERITS OF STREET 
CLOSINGS FOR FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH EVENTS, CITY AND OTHER SPECIAL 
EVENTS AT CAMBIER PARK, AND THE CAPACITY TO SUPPORT EVENTS 
(PARKING), ESPECIALLY DURING THE CONSTRUCITON OF THE NEW PARKING 
GARAGE.  City Manager William Moss explained that recent Council discussion had brought 
to light various concerns regarding street closures for special events as well as the use of 
Cambier Park, and whether the City’s infrastructure, such as parking, could continue to support 
multiple or large scale activities of this type.  He therefore noted a need for staff direction 
regarding the approval policy for future special events, referencing descriptive materials 
(Attachment 10).  Mayor Barnett noted that the intent is to develop a viable balance, pointing out 
that use of 119 parking spaces would be lost during construction of the parking garage at Eighth 
Street and Sixth Avenue South.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor agreed, adding that the Council’s intent is not to halt street closures but to 
balance the needs of the business community with the interests of residents.  Council Member 
Sulick expressed the view that residents be allowed some input in special event scheduling and 
permitting and that Community Services Director David Lykins be empowered to deal with 
various issues as they arise.  However, she stressed, unlimited use of the above referenced City 
areas cannot continue.   
 
Council then discussed whether to amend any of the special events for the coming season, which 
Mayor Barnett characterized as October 2008 through May 2009.  Council Member Sorey said 
that events currently scheduled should go forward, but that vendors must be required to park off 
site and provide shuttle service as well; the alternate parking plan should be advertised noting 
offsite parking for patrons also.  Vice Mayor Taylor cautioned that the deterioration of the City’s 
infrastructure is a direct result of too numerous special events, especially involving Cambier 
Park.  Council Member Willkomm suggested that access to the Third Street South shopping 
district could be maintained during Fifth Avenue South street closures if those closures are 
limited to the area west of Eighth Street.  
 
Referring to a listing of pending special event permit requests (see Attachment 10, Pages 12-13), 
Council Member Sorey noted that the Downtown Naples Association (DNA) had requested 
permits for the closure of Fifth Avenue South during the weekend of October 18 and 19 for the 
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Fall Art Festival and reservation of the Cambier Park bandshell for the Naples Philharmonic 
Orchestra performance.  He said that a balance must however be reached, that only one event per 
weekend should be approved in the downtown area.  Traditional events should be given first 
consideration, however, he said, followed by events associated with the City and have a positive 
effect thereon, including keeping in the forefront concern for the interests of all residents.  In 
addition to multiple events in the same time period, Council Member Sulick pointed out the 
increasing size and make-up of the Christmas parade; nevertheless, parameters are needed for all 
events and the use of City property, she added.  Vice Mayor Taylor agreed, saying that the 
Community Services Advisory Board (CSAB) should be charged with evaluating the monetary 
aspect of these events, also noting that weddings along the beach often block access to the 
public.   
 
Council Member Price agreed with the CSAB review of special event permits, allowing the 
public an opportunity for input, and possibly considering a process similar to a residential impact 
statement (RIS) based on prescribed criteria; recommendations would then be provided to 
Council for action.  Council Member Sorey suggested that staff work with the CSAB in the 
development of the criteria.   
 
Council Member Willkomm said that during a recent special event a police officer had told him 
that Council had directed that no parking citations be issued, that this is a matter which should be 
further addressed.   
 
In response to Mayor Barnett, Director Lykins clarified that the list of pending special event 
permits provided (see Attachment 10, Pages 12 and 13) includes only large events whose permit 
applications had been received for the above referenced season, and does not include smaller or 
traditional events whose applications are expected but not yet received.  In further discussion, 
Mr. Lykins clarified that the 200 special event permits actually allowed over 300 individual 
events.  Mr. Sorey added that new events should not be precluded from approval but must meet 
whatever criteria are developed.  Mayor Barnett said that the completion of the aforementioned 
parking garage would alleviate some of the issues, and Vice Mayor Taylor asked Council to 
remain mindful that a weekly service by Celebration Church takes place in Cambier Park.   
 
Council Member Sulick asked whether events which had been approved or awaiting approval 
could be moved to other locations due to the additional lack of parking while parking garage 
construction is underway, noting the Christmas Parade as an example.  In response to Vice 
Mayor Taylor, CRA Executive Director Russell Adams confirmed that 329 parking spaces 
would be realized from the new parking facility on Sixth and Eighth once completed.  Council 
Member Sulick nevertheless cautioned that no events should be approved into the 2009-10 
season until new criteria can be established, including addressing the issue of financial 
accountability.  She explained that if an organization realizes $500,000 from an event during 
which Fifth Avenue South had been closed and only $10,000 had been earmarked for the charity, 
the City must reconsider its policy.   
 
In response to Vice Mayor Taylor, Director Adams noted two parking lots for possible leasing: 
Third Avenue South and Eighth Street, and Third Avenue South and Tenth Street, which would 
provide 210 parking spaces; an additional 150 spaces are located at a church and school to the 
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north.  He confirmed for Council Member Heitmann that advertising of these parking areas 
would indeed be done should the facilities become available.   
Public Comment:  (2:30 p.m.)  Lois Selfon, 71 12th Avenue South, Chair of the CSAB, agreed 
that the Board could work with staff to develop recommendations to be brought before Council 
for action regarding this item; however, she suggested that the weekly services of the Celebration 
Church be discontinued.  Alan Ryker, 300 Fifth Street South, stated that he had moved within 
a walkable distance to the downtown area with the intent of participating in its events.  He also 
asserted that additional parking could be realized if the City rights-of-way were not obstructed by 
rocks and landscaping.  Doug Finlay, 3430 Gulf Shore Boulevard, said that he deemed special 
events and street fairs to be important to the community; therefore, he suggested that the booth 
fee be reviewed.  He also expressed support for the annual Christmas parade but also agreed with 
Council Member Sulick that both the length and the size of units allowed should be limited.  Mr. 
Finlay suggested the formation of a group comprised of local residents and other community 
members to review the special events issue and offer recommendations to Council.  Jesse 
Housman, Bistro 821, did not respond when called.  Taylor Wells, representing Naples Art 
Association, expressed support of the art festivals, noting that comprehensive parking plans are 
provided when application for special event permits are submitted.  Jim Goehler, representing 
Downtown Naples Association (DNA), explained that the DNA contracts with a for-profit, 
entity to organize its special events, the DNA lacking expertise in this regard.  Furthermore, 
profits realized are utilized for other, non-profit generating events in the area, he added, and 
noted the DNA’s desire to provide input into the development of the above referenced criteria for 
special events.  Sid Kalmans, 2100 Crayton Road, voiced support of street closures for special 
events, explaining that these events bring visitors to the City, often repeatedly, and result in 
economic benefit to the City.  Jack Wert, Director of Tourism for the Collier County 
Convention and Visitors Bureau, pointed out that revenues from visitors, especially during the 
summer months, are important to the viability of businesses throughout the County, but notably 
in the downtown area of the City.  Therefore, he said he supports special events.  He also 
recommended that Council remain mindful that unforeseen circumstances could arise and 
therefore urged that criteria be drafted accordingly.  Beth Ressler, 793 Fifth Avenue South, 
asked that Council support the art festivals in the downtown area, that they are necessary for the 
viability of businesses due to ever-growing competition.  Marianne Megela, representing 
Naples Artcrafters, explained that donation is made to school art programs through proceeds 
from her group’s shows in Cambier Park.  Furthermore, she explained, parking had been secured 
by the Artcrafters at both Saint Ann’s School and Gulfview Middle School.  Gloria Kovacs, 677 
Banyan Boulevard, as a member of the DNA, explained that five street closures take place 
during the year through her organization.  She suggested that the community work together to 
develop the criteria and adhere to the calendar of events.   
 
Vice Mayor Taylor commended Ms. Megela on her group’s initiative in securing parking for her 
organization’s special events, and Council Member Sulick again noted that a parking plan should 
be required when permit applications are submitted.   
 
City Manager Moss agreed that a policy and criteria should be developed.  During discussion 
which followed, direction as reflected below was forthcoming. 

Refer to the Community Services Advisory Board (CSAB) development of a 
policy with which to review and approve special event applications, including 
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such issues as requiring a parking plan and a financial statement to show level 
of contribution by event sponsor to designated charity; establishing a list of 
special events for the coming year (October 2008 to May 2009) to include for 
consideration those for which applications had been received and those events 
which had been held the prior year, but that no new special events be 
considered for approval until May 2009; and revising criteria/policy for special 
events to be considered by Council at the first workshop in September.   
 
Consensus for CRA Executive Director to pursue lease of parking lots at Third 
Avenue South and Eighth Street and at Third Avenue South and Tenth Street. 

Recess:  3:31 p.m. to 3:48 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
EXPLANATION OF CRA BALANCE SHEET...........................................................ITEM 13 
A BALANCE SHEET AND EXPLANATION FOR THE COMMUNITY 
REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY (CRA) WILL BE PRESENTED.  Finance Director Ann 
Marie Ricardi gave a brief presentation regarding the Community Redevelopment Agency 
(CRA) balance sheet, pointing out that the one provided, along with her memorandum of April 4 
(Attachment 11), had been generated as an example due to the fact that as a governmental fund, 
the actual balance sheet would contain only current and not long term assets or liabilities.  
Significant assets such as buildings and liabilities such as bonds are tracked in separate funds, 
she explained.  Ms. Ricardi summarized the figures provided which reflected total assets of 
$12,888,908.57, total liabilities as $6,565,688.83, resulting in total net assets of $6,323,219.74 
(see Attachment 11, Page 2). 
STATUS REPORT OF FISCAL YEAR (FY) 2008 BUDGET....................................ITEM 14 
SIX MONTHS INTO THE FISCAL YEAR, THE PRESENTATION WILL SUMMARIZE 
OVERALL BUDGETED REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES TO DATE.  Finance 
Director Ann Marie Ricardi, utilizing an electronic presentation, provided a six month status 
report regarding the fiscal year 2008 budget during which she focused on the general fund and 
the following areas of concern (Attachment 12): 

• Revenues: 
1. Taxes:  A decrease is expected in electric franchise fees collected although an 

increase had been projected; therefore an approximate $200,000 shortage of this 
line item is anticipated; 

2. Intergovernmental:  General use sales tax is expected to amount to approximately 
$100,000 less than projected; and 

3. Interest Earned:  An amount which is $200,000 under projection is anticipated. 
• Expenditures: 

1. Police & Fire Services:  Holiday pay had been underestimated as well as a 
scheduled raise; and 

2. Finance: To date 49% of budgeted funds have been expended and scheduled 
personnel raises have not yet been implemented. 

Ms. Ricardi summarized that the overall budget is approximately $500,000 under the amount 
projected and in response to Council Member Sorey, she indicated that since 100% of anticipated 
expenditures are budgeted, the City could still complete the fiscal year within projected revenues 
because some departments will not expend the entire amount allocated. 
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In response to Council Member Willkomm, City Manager William Moss indicated that layoff of 
personnel would be a last resort in meeting a budgetary shortfall.  As positions become vacant, 
they are evaluated as to the necessity in filling them until the fiscal year 2009 budget is 
completed, he said, noting that review of the budget is scheduled for the June 2 workshop.  Mr. 
Moss noted additional state legislation recently enacted which is expected to further impact 
general revenues. 
BRIEFING BY THE CITY MANAGER.......................................................................ITEM 15 
(It is noted for the record that a copy of the City Manager’s report is contained in the file for this 
meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss introduced Roger Reinke as 
the new Assistant City Manager and then reviewed his April 30 memorandum (Attachment 13). 
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 05/07/08 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA ...........ITEM 16 
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion: Item 6-c 
(boating improvement fund grant for East Naples Bay) and Item 6-d (East Naples Bay Special 
Taxing District) by staff, and Item 6-g (engineering for Utilities Maintenance Building) was 
removed by Vice Mayor Taylor for separate vote due to her need to abstain.  With regard to Item 
7 (Ryan Subdivision), Council Member Willkomm questioned whether the subject roadway 
would be 20 feet in width and Council Member Heitmann requested further information 
regarding businesses involved in the trial program concerning Item 11 (mandatory commercial 
recycling).  Vice Mayor Taylor also requested that, with regard to Item 13 (value of spaces in 
parking garage at Sixth Avenue South and Eighth Street), staff determine whether spaces had 
been set aside for use by the Naples Players in the City’s parking garage at Eighth Street South 
and Fourth Avenue and, if so, to advise Naples Art Association of this item’s consideration.  
Item 14 (consideration of temporary moratorium on valet parking) was added to the agenda, and 
it is noted that a future discussion assigning taxi stand(s) on side streets is to be subsequently 
scheduled. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS .......................................................................... 
(4:21 p.m.)  Council Member Sulick reiterated (see Item 6 above) that the discussed Gordon 
River Greenway pedestrian crossing should be presented to the Metropolitan Planning 
Organization (MPO) as the City’s priority with regard to grant funding.  She also questioned the 
number of items allowed on a workshop agenda.  Council Member Heitmann noted receipt of 
correspondence from City resident Camille Laz, in which concern had been expressed regarding 
multiple owners of individual properties and apparent usage of the structure as a commercial 
rental; she requested that prior directives of Council be researched in this regard. 
ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
4:30 p.m. 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
Minutes Approved:  6/4/08 
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